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July 24, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration and adoption is a proposed ordinance to form a countywide flood control zone district.  The ordinance does not need to be adopted until early in 2007 to meet statutory timelines for district formation, but I want the County Council to have the complete legislative package for district formation as it reviews the related legislation and conducts its public hearing on July 31, 2006.  Previously, I transmitted the 2006 King County Flood Hazard Management Plan, which recommends a countywide flood control zone district to address critical regional flood hazards that affect citizens throughout the county.  In addition, I transmitted the ordinance declaring the intent to create a countywide flood control zone district and setting a public hearing on its formation.  I would like to thank the council for your unanimous approval of the declaration of intent ordinance on July 17, 2006.  The adoption of this formation ordinance is the next action that must occur to establish the flood control zone and provide the dedicated revenue necessary to protect our residents, our businesses, and our natural resources from disastrous levee failure.
The major steps in the process required to form a countywide flood control zone district and anticipated timing are summarized below:
1. Intent Ordinance adopted (July 17, 2006).
2. Boundary Review Board (BRB) notified, and BRB review period begins (following adoption of Intent Ordinance).
3. Public Hearings on formation of countywide district and required dissolution of existing districts (beginning within 30 days of adoption of Intent Ordinance).
4. Formation Ordinance adopted (early 2007 following BRB decision on boundaries).
5. Levy rate set (fall of 2007).
6. Levy effective (January 1, 2008).
7. Flood control improvements authorized (2008).
The enclosed ordinance would order the formation of a countywide flood control zone district and the dissolution of existing flood control zone districts, as required by State law.  Since the 1960s, a number of flood control zone districts have been created in the county with the goal of meeting discrete flood control needs in specific geographic areas.  However, only two of these districts are currently active, and only the Green River Flood Control Zone District has a dedicated revenue source.  A countywide district will be better able to address the flood control needs of these districts as well as throughout the county.
Following formation, additional action by the Councilmembers (acting as the district board of supervisors) will be necessary to set the levy rate and order improvements.  By 2008, the new district would begin generating revenue to address critical regional flood hazards.
A countywide flood control zone district would provide regional benefits throughout King County.  We know from the catastrophic experience in New Orleans, in the wake of Hurricane Katrina, that properly funding and maintaining flood control infrastructure is critical in highly urbanized areas.  Entire communities were destroyed when the levees failed and flood waters inundated the city.  Residents of New Orleans – and from the entire region – have paid a tremendous price for the failure of a few levees, pumps and other parts of the city’s flood protection system – a failure that might have been avoided with timely maintenance and repairs.
As we saw in New Orleans, the impacts of flooding can be severe and extend far beyond the floodplain itself.  Buildings and residences can be severely damaged along with household furnishings and business inventories.  In addition to the direct threats and damage from floodwater, people face the threat of electrocution, explosions, and fires caused by leaking gas lines and downed electrical lines.  Severe flooding can also destroy utility infrastructure, causing extensive disruptions in service.  Loss of power and communication are common with severe floods.  Damage to drinking water and wastewater facilities can also spread disease.  In addition, impacts to roads and highways can impair the mobility of people, goods and services – including emergency service vehicles and personnel.

More than ever before, King County faces a potential flooding disaster that poses significant threats to public safety and regional economic viability.  Our system of more than 500 levees and revetments along major rivers is old, structurally degraded and functioning poorly as a result of funding constraints that have compromised our ability to maintain, repair and retrofit these critical facilities.  Development in the region has grown many times over since the levee system was constructed in the 1960s, putting extreme pressures on our aging flood protection infrastructure.  Regional mandates to implement plans for salmon recovery and disaster preparedness further complicate these challenges.

Funding from a countywide flood control zone district can allow important flood protection work to move forward including:
· Reducing the current backlog of high priority flood protection facility capital improvement projects for levees, revetments and pump stations;

· Continuing the targeted acquisition of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) designated and other, repetitive loss properties to minimize the need for flood protection facilities in locations where river and floodplain confinement is infeasible;

· Supporting the ongoing updates to FEMA’s current floodplain maps and other technical studies, to better implement floodplain regulations;
· Expanding partnerships and opportunities to collaborate with other floodplain stakeholders, including private property owners, cities, tribes, Water Resource Inventory Areas (WRIAs) 7, 8, 9 and 10 salmon habitat recovery forums and committees; and

· Providing ongoing risk assessments to help identify hazards and develop solutions.

Current funding levels are not sufficient to address these and other critical needs throughout the county.  Comprehensive regional funding through a countywide flood control zone district is essential to providing adequate protection to citizens throughout the county.
Examples of priority projects that could be funded by a countywide flood control zone district include the projects listed below.  The 2006 King County Flood Hazard Management Plan outlines priority needs in greater detail.
· Tolt Pipeline Protection – A $2.36 million project to repair an eroding river bank along the Snoqualmie River that threatens to undermine the Tolt River water supply pipeline which serves 30 percent of Seattle’s drinking water supply.

· Lower Green River Levee Improvements – Nearly $40 million is needed to begin rehabilitation of levees throughout the entire lower Green River.  The levees protect one of King County’s most vital economic and employment centers that includes Southcenter and the Boeing Aerospace Center, with assessed valuation in excess of $3.5 billion.

· South Fork and North Fork Snoqualmie Levee Improvements – $7.87 million to rebuild and strengthen levees through the city of North Bend and surrounding unincorporated areas for improved flood protection to residential and commercial development.

· Cedar River Gravel Removal – $4.82 million is needed for periodic gravel removal along the lower 1.25 miles of the Cedar River to ensure that 100-year flood protection is provided and potential flood damages are minimized to the Renton Municipal Airport, Boeing, downtown Renton and other public and private properties.

The 2006 King County Flood Hazard Management Plan estimated that $179 to $335 million over ten years will be needed to fund all required projects, including those listed above, although cost estimates and timelines are still being refined.  The levy rate for a countywide flood control zone district will be established by County Council action in the fall of 2007, following the creation of the flood control zone district in early 2007.  The levy rate currently under discussion ranges from $0.05 to $0.10 per thousand, which will generate between $15 and $30 million in revenues annually.

A countywide flood control zone district will benefit residents throughout King County by improving public safety, protecting vital infrastructure and other public and private property, and reducing the likelihood of loss of life from flooding and uncontrolled storm water.
We have learned from the mistakes of others that ignoring crucial infrastructure can be disastrous.  Forming a countywide flood control zone district is an important and responsible investment in a safe and secure future for all King County residents.  If you have any questions regarding this proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6587.

I hope you will join me in supporting this important legislation

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

Mark Isaacson, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD), DNRP
